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Yet, stone tool use by modern humans is generally associated with
the high-tech kit of hammers and anvils, with evidence for the
formation of stone tools either for ritual or deliberate destruction of
primary or secondary raw materials [ 44 ]. Indeed, the manufacture of
hammerstones and anvils by humans has long been assumed to be a
product of the cultural and material environment, and the addition of
such high-tech kit to stone tool technology has been seen as a key
factor in the evolution of modern humans [ 44 ]. However, the tool
technology currently thought to be associated with the manufacture
of modern humans, including the use of anvils for rock pounding,
cobbles for polishing, and gouges for scraping, has been described as
a specialized form of technology [ 30, 44 ]. Moreover, these
technologies are supposed to represent a departure from the basic
tools of the stone knappers of the Pleistocene and the Early Holocene,
and may represent a shift in stone tool use into a more specialized
form of technology [ 30, 44 ]. The data from Bossou and the
experimental studies indicate that this may be an oversimplification.
Percussive damage on oil palm tools is not only observed on the
striking surface of the stone, but also some of this damage penetrates
into the side of the gouged fracture (i.e., some of the pits extend
vertically along the fluting). Pounding of tools is a particular form of
behaviour in the wild, but not a unique or solitary skill. Among the
recorded macaque rough-tool uses, pounding is commonly associated
with flaking [ 45 ], grinding [ 46 ], abrading [ 47 ] and drilling [ 48 ].
However, where the dominant use of tools is hammerstone striking, it
has been referred to as the 'hammerstone manouevre' [ 14, 49 ] and
more recently, as the action of the nutcracker [ 17 ], which here
applies to groups of macaque males who use nut-cracking tools [ 47 ].
Like their human counterparts, these macaques strike with the faces,
producing similarly consistent patterns of wear [ 47 ].
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